
ABBREVIATED PRESCRIBING INFORMATION 
 
Please refer to the Summary of Product Characteristics (SmPC) before prescribing 

 Zercepac (Trastuzumab) 150 mg powder for concentrate for solution for infusion.  
Presentation: One vial contains 150 mg of trastuzumab, a humanised IgG1 monoclonal 
antibody. The reconstituted solution contains 21 mg/mL of trastuzumab.  
Indications: please refer to SmPC for full indications: Metastatic breast cancer (MBC) 
Treatment of adult patients with HER2 positive MBC:  as monotherapy for the treatment of 
those patients who have received at least two chemotherapy (CT) regimens for their 
metastatic disease. Prior CT must have included at least an anthracycline and a taxane unless 
patients are unsuitable for these treatments. Hormone receptor positive patients must also 
have failed hormonal therapy, unless patients are unsuitable for these treatments. In 
combination with paclitaxel for the treatment of those patients who have not received CT for 
their metastatic disease and for whom an anthracycline is not suitable. In combination with 
docetaxel for the treatment of those patients who have not received CT for their metastatic 
disease. In combination with an aromatase inhibitor for the treatment of postmenopausal 
patients with hormone-receptor positive MBC, not previously treated with trastuzumab. 
Early breast cancer (EBC) Treatment of adult patients with HER2 positive EBC: following 
surgery, CT (neoadjuvant or adjuvant) and radiotherapy (RT) (if applicable). Following 
adjuvant CT with doxorubicin and cyclophosphamide, in combination with paclitaxel or 
docetaxel. In combination with adjuvant CT consisting of docetaxel and carboplatin. In 
combination with neoadjuvant chemotherapy followed by adjuvant Zercepac therapy, for 
locally advanced (including inflammatory) disease or tumours > 2 cm in diameter. Zercepac 
should only be used in patients with metastatic or early breast cancer whose tumours have 
either HER2 overexpression or HER2 gene amplification as determined by an accurate and 
validated assay. Metastatic gastric cancer (MGC) Zercepac in combination with capecitabine 
or 5-fluorouracil and cisplatin is indicated for the treatment of adult patients with HER2 
positive metastatic adenocarcinoma of the stomach or gastro-oesophageal junction who have 
not received prior anti-cancer treatment for their metastatic disease. Zercepac should only be 
used in patients with MGC whose tumours have HER2 overexpression as defined by IHC2+ 
and a confirmatory SISH or FISH result, or by an IHC 3+ result. Accurate and validated 
assay methods should be used. Recommended dosage and method of administration: 
HER2 testing is mandatory prior to initiation of therapy. Zercepac should only be initiated by 
a physician experienced in the administration of cytotoxic chemotherapy and should be 
administered by a healthcare professional only. To prevent medication errors, it is important 
to check the vial labels to ensure that the medicinal product being prepared and administered 
is Zercepac (trastuzumab) and not Kadcyla (trastuzumab emtansine). MBC 3-weekly 
schedule Initial loading dose is 8 mg/kg body weight. The recommended maintenance dose at 
three-weekly intervals is 6 mg/kg body weight, beginning three weeks after the loading dose. 
Weekly schedule Initial loading dose is 4 mg/kg body weight. The recommended weekly 
maintenance dose is 2 mg/kg body weight, beginning one week after the loading dose. In 
combination treatment see SmPC for Zercepac and the combination treatment (e.g. 
paclitaxel, docetaxel, aromatase inhibitors) for dosing schedules. EBC 3-weekly schedule 
refer to MBC 3-weekly schedule. Weekly schedule Initial loading dose of 4 mg/kg followed 
by 2 mg/kg every week concomitantly with paclitaxel following CT with doxorubicin and 
cyclophosphamide. MGC 3-weekly schedule refer to (MBC) 3-weekly schedule. Breast 



cancer and gastric cancer Patients with MBC or MGC should be treated with Zercepac until 
progression of disease. Patients with EBC should be treated with Zercepac for 1 year or until 
disease recurrence, whichever occurs first; extending treatment in EBC beyond one year is 
not recommended. Intravenous (IV) use only. The loading dose should be administered as a 
90-minute IV infusion. Administration as an IV push or bolus is prohibited. Zercepac IV 
infusion should be administered by a healthcare provider prepared to manage anaphylaxis 
and an emergency kit should be available. Observe for infusion-related symptoms for at least 
six hours after the start of the first infusion and for two hours after the start of the subsequent 
infusions. Contraindications: Hypersensitivity to trastuzumab, murine proteins, or to any of 
the excipients. Severe dyspnoea at rest due to complications of advanced malignancy or 
requiring supplementary oxygen therapy. Warnings and precautions: Clearly record the 
trade name and the batch number of the administered product in the patient file. Patients 
should receive baseline cardiac assessment prior to treatment with Zercepac, cardiac 
monitoring should be performed every 3 months during treatment and every 6 months for up 
to 24 months following discontinuation of treatment. Patients receiving Zercepac are at 
increased risk of developing congestive heart failure (CHF) or asymptomatic cardiac 
dysfunction and caution should be exercised in treating patients with increased cardiac risk. 
CHF observed in patients receiving monotherapy or in combination with paclitaxel or 
docetaxel: particularly following anthracycline-containing regimen. CHF may be moderate to 
severe and has been fatal. Anthracyclines should not be used in the EBC adjuvant and MBC 
settings and only use neoadjuvantly in EBC CT-naive patients in conjunction with low-dose 
anthracycline regimens. Avoid anthracycline based therapy for up to 7 months after stopping 
Zercepac. Further monitoring is recommended for patients who receive anthracycline 
containing CT; yearly up to 5 years from last administration, or longer if a continuous 
decrease of LVEF observed. If LVEF percentage drops ≥10 points from baseline AND to 
below 50 %, treatment should be suspended, and a repeat LVEF assessment performed 
within approximately 3 weeks. Consider discontinuing treatment if LVEF has not improved, 
or declined further and in patients with, symptomatic CHF unless benefits outweigh risks. 
Treatment with Zercepac is not recommended in patients with history of myocardial 
infarction (MI), angina pectoris requiring medical treatment, CHF (NYHA Class II –IV), 
LVEF of <55%, other cardiomyopathy, cardiac arrhythmia requiring medical treatment, 
clinically significant cardiac valvular disease, poorly controlled hypertension, and 
hemodynamic effective pericardial effusion. Clinical experience limited in patients above 65 
years. Serious infusion related reactions (IRR) reported (see adverse reactions), majority 
within 2.5 hours of start of first infusion. Should IRR occur, discontinue or slow the rate of 
infusion and monitor patient until resolution. Majority of patients experienced resolution and 
subsequently received further infusions. Serious IRRs have been successfully treated with 
oxygen, beta- agonists and corticosteroids. Fatal outcomes are rare and have occurred within 
hours and up to one week following the infusion. Severe pulmonary events reported; 
occasionally fatal; may occur as part of IRR or with delayed onset. Interstitial lung disease 
also reported. Risk factors include prior or concomitant therapy with other anti-neoplastic 
therapies such as taxanes, gemcitabine, vinorelbine and radiation therapy. These events may 
occur as part of an infusion-related reaction or with a delayed onset. Patients experiencing 
dyspnoea at rest due to complications of advanced malignancy and comorbidities may be at 
increased risk of a fatal infusion reaction or pulmonary events and should not be treated with 
Zercepac. Caution should be exercised for pneumonitis, especially in patients being treated 



concomitantly with taxanes. Zercepac has minor influence on the ability to drive or use 
machines. Dizziness and somnolence may occur during treatment with Zercepac. Patients 
experiencing infusion-related symptoms should be advised not to drive and use machines 
until symptoms abate. Pregnancy and Lactation: Avoid during pregnancy unless potential 
benefit outweighs risk. Women of childbearing potential should use effective contraception 
during Zercepac treatment and for at least 7 months after last dose. Women who become 
pregnant should be advised of the possibility of harm to the foetus. Close monitoring of 
pregnant women receiving Zercepac or women who become pregnant within 7 months 
following the last dose is recommended. Women should not breast-feed during Zercepac 
therapy and for 7 months after last dose. Adverse Events include: Adverse events which 
could be considered serious include: Very common: Thrombocytopenia, Neutropenia, 
Febrile neutropenia, Cardiac flutter, Heartbeat irregular, Dyspnoea, White blood cell count 
decreased/leukopenia, Infusion related reaction. Common: Hypotension, Neutropenic sepsis, 
Cardiac failure (congestive), Cardiomyopathy, Pneumonia, Hepatocellular injury, Hepatitis, 
Breast inflammation/Mastitis, Hypersensitivity, Supraventricular tachyarrhythmia, Pleural 
effusion, Upper respiratory tract infection, Urinary tract infection. Uncommon: Urticaria, 
Pericardial effusion, Deafness, Wheezing, Pneumonitis, Rare: Jaundice, Anaphylactic shock, 
Anaphylactic reaction  Not Known: Pulmonary infiltrates, Respiratory insufficiency, 
Neoplasm progression, Malignant neoplasm progression, Immune thrombocytopenia,  
Tumour lysis syndrome, Hyperkalaemia, Papilloedema, Retinal haemorrhage, Cardiogenic 
shock, Pulmonary fibrosis, Respiratory distress, Respiratory failure, Lung infiltration, Acute 
pulmonary oedema, Acute Respiratory distress syndrome, Bronchospasm, Hypoxia, Oxygen 
saturation decreased, Laryngeal oedema, Pulmonary oedema, Interstitial lung disease, 
Angioedema, Glomerulonephritis membranous, Glomerulonephropathy, Renal failure, 
Oligohydramnios, Renal hypoplasia, Pulmonary hypoplasia. Other very common adverse 
events: Infection, Nasopharyngitis, Anaemia, Weight decreased/Weight loss, Anorexia, 
Tremor, Dizziness, Headache, Paraesthesia, Dysgeusia, Insomnia, Conjunctivitis, 
Lacrimation increased, Blood pressure decreased, Blood pressure increased, Ejection fraction 
decreased, Hot flush, Cough, Epistaxis, Rhinorrhoea, Diarrhoea, Vomiting, Nausea, Lip 
swelling, Abdominal pain, Dyspepsia, Constipation, Stomatitis, Erythema, Rash, Swelling 
face, Alopecia, Nail disorder, Palmar-plantar erythrodysaesthesia syndrome, Arthralgia, 
Muscle tightness, Myalgia, Asthenia, Chest pain, Chills, Fatigue, Influenza-like symptoms, 
Pain, Pyrexia, Mucosal inflammation, Peripheral oedema. Other common adverse events: 
Palpitation, Peripheral neuropathy, Cystitis, Influenza, Sinusitis, Skin infection, Rhinitis, 
Pharyngitis, Anxiety, Depression, Hypertonia, Somnolence, Dry eye, Vasodilatation, 
Asthma, Lung disorder, Haemorrhoids, Dry mouth, Liver tenderness, Acne, Dry skin, 
Ecchymosis, Hyperhydrosis, Maculopapular rash, Pruritus, Onychoclasis, Dermatitis, 
Arthritis, Back pain, Bone pain, Muscle spasms, Neck Pain, Pain in extremity, Renal 
disorder, Malaise, Oedema, Contusion. Consult the SmPC in relation to other adverse 
reactions. Shelf Life: Unopened – 4 years. After reconstitution and dilution-See SmPC for 
details. Marketing Authorisation Holder (MAH): Accord Healthcare S.L.U., World Trade 
Center Moll de Barcelona, s/n, Edifici Est 6ª planta, 08039 Barcelona, Spain. Marketing 
Authorisation Number: EU/1/20/1456/001 Legal Category: POM. Full prescribing 
information including the SmPC is available on request from Accord Healthcare Ltd, Euro 
House, Little Island, Co. Cork. Tel: 021-4619040 or www.accord-healthcare.ie/products. 
This medicinal product is subject to additional monitoring. Adverse events should be 

http://www.accord-healthcare.ie/products


reported directly to HPRA Pharmacovigilance, website: www.hpra.ie, e-mail: 
medsafety@hpra.ie. Adverse reactions can also be reported to Medical Information at 
Accord Healthcare Ltd. via E-mail: medinfo@accord-healthcare.com or 
Tel:+44(0)1271385257.  
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